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C.II/4.2/1

Coordination and Conduct of Emergency Relief Operations

This paper deals only with natural disasters and technological 
disasters in times of peace.

The purpose of Red Cross and Red Crescent disaster interventions are 
to assist those who have suffered most and those who are most 
vulnerable to disasters. Vulnerable people are those at risk from 
situations which threaten their lives or long term well-being and who 
have little capacity to cope with the immediate effects of disaster 
or for sustainable recovery.

When disaster strikes, National Society and League assistance to the 
disaster victims attempts to achieve two complementary aims. First, 
it must provide for the immediate basic needs of the affected 
population. Thus the adequacy of shelter, water, sanitation, food, 
medical services and protection from harassment must be addressed 
speedily and with due regard to the Fundamental Principles of 
Universality and Impartiality. Secondly, right from the beginning of 
our disaster interventions, we must be looking to the victims' 
future. Wherever possible, our interventions must be designed to 
reduce future vulnerability to disaster, rather than to simply return 
people to their previous state. This requires that National Societies 
and the League strive to understand the underlying causes of 
vulnerability and to carry out their disaster relief and 
rehabilitation interventions in a spirit of partnership with the 
affected community.

This requires our assistance to be timely, appropriate and conducted 
in harmony with other aid giving organisations.

The Principles and Rules for Disaster Relief, which govern the 
actions of the League and National Societies in times of disaster, 
provide a framework for achieving coordination of Red Cross/Red 
Crescent efforts. This paper outlines a role for the League and 
National Societies which will allow them to carry that same spirit of 
cooperation out to the larger NGO community.

We are seeking to provide a service which will enhance the 
effectiveness of NGO relief to disaster victims and will be of value 
to both the NGO and the Donor/Host Government community. The aim of 
the exercise is to facilitate coordination not to control operations.

Why there is a need for better coordination of NGOs.

The number and diversity of international and national NGOs becoming 
involved in disaster relief is on the increase. This is partly driven 
by a shift, in many countries, whereby the welfare needs of the 
poorest and most vulnerable are being passed over by government and 
passed on to the voluntary sector. It is also driven by the increased 
number of disasters and the greater numbers of people being effected. 
Another influential trend is the increased willingness of donor 
governments to channel their relief aid through their national NGOs.
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For some NGOs this has led to a clear linkage between the delivery of 
emergency disaster relief and the acquisition of large scale 
government funding. For some, the imperative to act may take on a 
financial as well as humanitarian face.

In the mid 1980s over 150 NGOs were involved in disaster relief in 
the Sudan. These ranged from organisations operating budgets of 
comparable size to UN agencies, down to one man shows. In Armenia in 
1989 in response to the earthquake, some 500 people in 22 teams 
arrived in the first few days to assist in search and rescue. In Iran 
in 1990, 26 teams containing over 1,890 people entered the country in 
response to the earthquake. In Turkey in 1991 at least 44 NGOs not 
previously seen in the country, gave assistance to the displaced 
persons leaving Iraq.

This plethora of diverse agencies, variously equipped and skilled has 
lead in the past to the inefficient use of relief resources. Lack of 
clarity over relief needs lead to inappropriate items being supplied. 
Some items may be over supplied, others under supplied. On the 
ground, the less public and more difficult areas of assistance may be 
neglected as agencies unwittingly gravitate to the "media 
high-ground". The slowness with which agencies come forward to 
provide for sanitation needs in refugee camps is a prime example of 
this. Many NGOs who attempt to link their relief work to development 
principles complain that actions of other more welfare oriented 
agencies undermine their strategies for creating sustainable futures 
for the disaster victims and empowering them to manage the relief 
process.

For many governments, faced with a sudden influx of foreign relief 
workers, the NGO phenomena is a perplexing one. Are these 
organisations to be treated like donor governments, or UN agencies? 
Who do the NGOs represent, by what right are they offering 
assistance? How does a government create a mechanism for dealing with 
such a diverse collection of organisations? Many governments find 
themselves confronted with these management issues at the same time 
as trying to deal with the crisis of the disaster which has struck 
their country.

And of course, underneath all this complexity are the disaster 
victims. Are they getting the best deal possible out of the NGO 
community? Are their wishes, aspirations and needs being responded to?

Why should National Societies and the League become involved in 
facilitating NGO coordination?

The League is one of the oldest and most universal NGOs operating in 
the field of disaster relief. It has National Societies in 147 
countries, many of which have been in existence for over 50 years. It 
is the only non governmental organisation whose structure includes 
community, national and international level organisation across all 
the major religious, ethnic, ideological and geographical divisions 
of the World.
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From an internal point of view, the Principles and Rules for Disaster 
Relief (as endorsed by the International Conference of 1969 and 
subsequently amended by the 1973, 1977, 1981 and 1986 International 
Conferences) clearly call upon the League and National Societies to 
assist with the coordination of relief.

The continuity provided by the long term presence of local National 
Societies linked through an international federation to a central 
Secretariat provides an ideal structure for aiding coordination both 
at the national and international level. It allows the Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Societies to be involved in disaster preparedness and 
rehabilitation after disasters, not just in emergency relief. As an 
indigenous organisation, the National Societies (in donor and host 
countries) are in a trusted position with their governments. The 
League is similarly placed as a senior and respected member of the 
international NGO community.

In many instances, National Red Cross/Red Crescent Societies are 
already being asked to help their Governments in the coordination of 
NGO efforts. Witness the role played by the Sudanese Red Crescent in 
the Khartoum floods of 1989 or the work of the Iranian Red Crescent 
following the earthquake of 1990.

UNDRO, which provides coordination facilities for UN agencies and 
donor governments in times of disaster does not have a permanent 
presence in most disaster prone countries and is already stretched in 
covering the needs of the UN agencies. The role offered here, is 
complementary to that of UNDRO and would also complement the possible 
new UN coordinating structures presently being debated.

The National Societies and the League therefore have a role to play 
in NGO coordination because :

a) UNDRO has neither the resources nor the appropriate style 
to deal with the NGOs at field level.

b) The network of National Societies gives us the potential 
resource upon which to build such a role, coupled with our 
half-way position between governments and NGOs.

c) In many instances National Societies are already being 
asked to perform this role.

Levels of coordination

Coordination is needed at the disaster site level, the national and 
the international level.

Disaster site coordination has, in most instances, proven to be 
adequate. It is more open to technical solutions than policy ones. A 
meeting of International Search and Rescue teams held in Austria in 
April 1991, made this point and produced guidelines for the site 
coordination of S&R efforts.
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At the national level poor coordination of relief efforts stems form 
a lack of understanding of; actual needs which have to be met, 
potential resources and capacities for meeting those needs, and 
finally, the organisational framework within which relief actions 
must be carried out. These uncertainties occur both within the NGO 
community and between them and the host government and its 
institutions. This is particularly the case for countries who only 
very infrequently experience "international disasters", that is, 
those which pull in the international NGO community and the world 
press. Not only does the country in question have to deal with the 
disaster, but also with the unfamiliar phenomena of a large number of 
rather independently minded foreigners operating on their soil.

International level coordination stems form a clear understanding of 
what is happening at the national level of the effected country, 
complemented by a similar clarity from donor countries. So, the 
national level coordination must be tackled before international.

What needs to be done?

The key is information quality. No NGO is going to easily let another 
NGO direct its operations - nor should it - but, if all NGOs are 
working from the same agreed needs assessment, all know each others 
capacities on the ground, are aware of the organisational framework 
within which they must work, and all know how the relief operation is 
progressing, they are more likely to work in a coherent manner.

The aim of this initiative therefore, is to facilitate NGO 
coordination through the creation and sharing of a common 
understanding of the unfolding of the disaster relief operation.

It is suggested therefore that, in times of major disasters (defined 
here as those disasters where the League is called upon to provide 
assistance), and where a National Society has been called upon to 
assist in the coordination of NGO activities, the League should 
supply resources (Delegate plus necessary equipment) to the affected 
National Society to help with the following tasks.

1) Assisting government with the registration of incoming NGOs. (this 
could be as simple as providing an example of the sort of 
registration form that could be used).

2) Regularly gathering and making available needs-assessment 
information, using disaster site, government and NGO sources.

3) Producing regular updates on which NGOs are doing what where.

4) Updates on outstanding needs.

5) Providing information to incoming NGOs on government regulations, 
local customs etc that they will need to be aware of.

6) Providing government with a channel through which they can easily 
access the NGO community.
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This will require the investment of resources, not just by the League 
at the time of the disaster, but before hand. National Societies in 
disaster prone countries would need to be prepared to take on such a 
role and to do some of the ground work for it, particularly with 
regard to points 5 and 6 above. If the League is to be effective in 
assisting National Societies with this task, it must be timely in its 
application. The need for clear, unbiased and consistent information 
is present from the very beginning of a relief operation. The League 
must be able to make its services available to National Societies of 
disaster affected countries within hours rather than days of a 
disaster striking.
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